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CONFIDENTIAL

General Practitioners Committee West Midlands

Minutes of the Fourth Meeting 2009-2010
Held on Thursday 25th March 2010
In the Meeting Room, British Medical Association

PRESENT:
Dr J MacPherson

Coventry LMC (in the Chair)

Dr G J Ingrams


Secretary GPCWM/GPC
Dr P Golik


Treasurer, GPCWM/North Staffordshire LMC

Dr S Parkinson


Worcestershire LMC
Mrs M Hallahan

Executive Officer, Worcestershire LMC

Dr C Walker


Wolverhampton LMC

Dr T Horsburgh

Dudley LMC

Dr R Morley


GPC

Dr C Zuckerman

Birmingham LMC

Ms M Edwards


Secretary, Coventry LMC

Dr H Syed 


Walsall LMC

Dr M Sterry


Solihull LMC

Dr M Wells


Coventry LMC

Dr M Pai


Coventry LMC

Mr M Isom


GPC

Mrs M Sutton


Industrial Relations Officer, BMA

Mr M Tolley


Employment Adviser, BMA

04.01
 Apologies:
Apologies received from:
Dr D Dickson


Chairman GPCWM/South Staffordshire LMC
Dr F Wilson



GPC

Dr S Sharma


GPC

Dr M McCarthy

Shropshire LMC

Dr E M Nolan


Shropshire LMC

Dr A Kennedy


Warwickshire LMC

Mrs C Andrew


Walsall LMC

Dr P M Desai


Sandwell LMC

Dr M Wilkinson

RDGPE, NHS West Midlands

Dr R Dales



Herefordshire LMC

Dr K Mohanna


Midlands Faculty, RCGP

Mr A Roberts


Regional Services Coordinator, BMA

04.02 
Minutes of the meeting held on 28th January 2010
The minutes of the third meeting of 2009-2010 held on 28th January 2010 were confirmed as correct.  However, there was a typing error in section 03.05.1 where Dr Syed confirmed comments attributed to him were made by Dr Mahay, as Dr Syed was not present at the meeting.  
04.03
Matters Arising
SHS Wide Smoking Cessation LES
Dr Parkinson wished to establish if the SHA Wide Smoking Cessation LES had been adopted by all LMCs.

Dr MacPherson confirmed that Coventry is one of six pilot sites where payments are based on success and patients who cease smoking for one month are financially rewarded.  Dr MacPherson considers that the success rate of the LES is expected to be small.  Dr MacPherson commented further that the SHA Wide Smoking Cessation LES was a poor idea that was set up to fail.  
Dr Parkinson confirmed that in Worcestershire, of 64 practices, 60 had not adopted the LES and that as a public health initiative that this was “the best example of how not to implement best policy”.  Dr Parkinson proposed that the Committee write to the SHA to outline the concerns of the Committee in respect to the implementation of the LES.  
The Secretary confirmed that he had written to the SHA on behalf of the GPCWM to express concern at the manner in which the scheme was being implemented.  However, to date, the Committee had received no response from the SHA and the Secretary confirmed an intent on behalf of the Committee to fully discuss the SHA Wide Smoking Cessation LES with Ian Cumming of the SHA.
04.04
Continuing business

03.04.1
Darzi health centres and general practices

The Secretary invited the Committee to discuss the impact of Darzi health centres in their regions and to present to Committee any information relating to Darzi health centres.  
Dr Sterry stated that in Solihull, the Darzi centre was viewed in a favourable light by both patients and the local press, but the local A&E did not support that view.  The Darzi Centre in Solihull had received favourable publicity as a result of providing emergency treatment to a patient with a heart condition.  However, Dr Sterry informed Committee that the Darzi Centre had only registered 200 patients from a population of 8,500 against a target registration of 1,000.  This is due in part to the fact that a patient is required to attend the centre on three occasions before becoming a registered patient.  
Dr MacPherson and the Secretary together informed Committee that the Darzi centre in Covetnry appears to have achieved its targets but there are no clear details of the number of patients registered.  Further to this, Dr MacPherson reported that within Coventry, local GPs lost out to the Darzi centre in respect of administering swine flu vaccinations to the under-five years olds, but in a period of six weeks, only 200 vaccines were administered by the Darzi centre whereas in one month, GPs had administered in excess of 2,200 vaccines.  
04.04.2
Hospital Letters to Senior Partners
Dr Morley informed Committee that a response has now been received by him from the Information Commissioners Office (ICO) confirming that the forwarding of hospital letters to a senior partner, rather than the referring doctor, is a technical breach of the Data Protection Act.  Dr Morley explained, however, that the ICO had indicated that it would only consider taking action in cases where it was established that a patient had suffered harm as a result of the breach.  Dr Morley stated that PCTs and the ICO must give serious consideration to this concern and confirmed that constituents of Birmingham LMC had been advised to ensure that they addressed this matter with their Trust, and Dr Morley confirmed that the constituents had been advised that where any breaches in this respect were identified that the breach should be reported to the Chief Executive of the Trust.  
The Secretary confirmed that the GPCWM had not received a response from the ICO in respect to the letter on this subject from the Committee and was now considering referring the matter to GPC lawyers.  Additionally, the Secretary proposed that a working party be set up to debate this issue.  

Dr Parkinson commented that the situation is deteriorating and that this issue is seen by Trusts to be a low priority and that this situation should be considered and recognised by Trusts as a matter of high priority.  Dr Parkinson confirmed that the profile of this matter could be elevated by returning to the Trusts all incorrectly addressed hospital letters and Dr Parkinson further proposed the introduction of a standard letter to facilitate this.

Dr Sterry confirmed that he has discussed this issue on behalf of Solihull LMC with Heart of England NHS Foundation Trust.  

Dr Morley appreciated that where the referral had been made by a locum doctor, that it was appropriate for the hospital letter to be provided by default to a senior partner and there were circumstances where the matter could not be readily solved.  

04.04.3
Legal Opinions through GPC Office
The Committee has previously expressed concern at the failure of the GPC to respond to requests for legal advice in a timely manner.  The Committee is also concerned that the BMA’s Legal Department has insufficient capacity to meet the demands of LMCs.  
On behalf of the GPC, Mr Isom informed the Committee that all queries should be addressed to him, and not to other GPC staff or the BMA’s Legal Department.  Following receipt of a query, the matter will be reviewed by Mr Isom and referred by him to the appropriate person or department and that he will facilitate the process.  

Mr Isom confirmed his understanding that BMA members were entitled to present to the BMA’s Legal Department a total of five questions without charge and would confirm this with the Legal Department whose service could be clarified by using the CD-Rom tool that was available.  

04.04.4
Liaison with NHS West Midlands
The Secretary confirmed that no reply had been received from the SHA in respect to the offer of a meeting between the Committee and the SHA to discuss future business, and the Secretary confirmed that, as Secretary of the Committee, consideration will be made to invite Ian Cumming to the AGM of the Committee, and in the interim period Dr S Field and Dr Wilkinson are to coordinate a meeting.
The Secretary requested that members propose topics that could be discussed at such a meeting and the Committee put forward, amongst others, the following topics:-


Tariff based commissioning;


Letters to senior partners;


Summary care roll-out;


The Wide Smoking Cessation LES;

MTRAC;


The role of the medical officer in revalidation; and


The relationship between the SHA and GPCWM.

04.05
New Business Items

04.05.1
Summary Care Record
The Committee discussed this issue in some detail, and the Secretary wished to establish the views of constituents.

Dr Parkinson expressed concerns in respect of the accessibility of the records.

Dr Golik stated that the implementation of the summary care record was a matter for the practice to take up as the amount of work may be excessive in comparison to the benefits.  Dr Golik also expressed concern for the potential to breach the Data Protection Act by including items such as the ex-directory telephone number of a patient within the summary care record and this needs consideration.  
Dr Zuckerman expressed concern that, at the time of consultation, it is a doctor’s duty to discuss where possible the patient’s history as it may be that the summary care record which the doctor may well rely upon, may not be accurate or up to date.
The Secretary confirmed that the summary care record should be considered as a valuable tool but should not be relied upon to be 100% accurate, and commented that the summary care record should be considered as an aid rather than as a system that will “save lives”  The Secretary stated that in time the introduction of the summary care record will contribute to an increase in efficiency.  
The Secretary also commented that the format of the summary care record differed in each of the four nations and therefore cannot be entirely relied upon.  The Secretary reminded the Committee that the patient has the right to opt either in or out of the scheme and this also presented administrative concern.
04.05.2
Practice Boundaries
The Committee discussed practice boundaries and the Deputy Chairman commented that this was a matter that is going to happen in any event, and that potentially the matter is a “storm in a tea cup”.  

Dr Parkinson expressed concern in respect to those instances where a practice grows but has insufficient capacity to meet patient demand and was interested to understand the potential consequences in this situation.

Mr Isom confirmed that the issue of practice boundaries was a concern of the PCT and therefore it is the PCT who should be dealing with the problem.  

Dr Zuckerman considered that organisations such as Virgin would forge ahead regardless and therefore it was essential to “compete or go under”.

Dr Morley commented that the Government may not be concerned at the costs that may be incurred but cautioned that some practices may be faced with a reduction in their Global Sum.  

The Secretary commented that within the consultation, that a practice is able to turn down patient applications regardless of the list size.

Dr Walker proposed that it was essential to respond to the consultation by completing the online survey.  

Action Point:

It was proposed that the Committee issue a press release and also provide a formal reply to the consultation on behalf of the Committee.  

04.05.3
LMC/Negotiators Meeting of 25th March 2010
The Committee confirmed that there were no issues arising from the LMC/Negotiators meeting held earlier in the day.

It was proposed that a letter of thanks be forwarded to Dr Beth McCarron-Nash of the GPC on behalf of the Committee to thank her for presenting the interesting and informative meeting.  

04.06
Correspondence
The Secretary confirmed that there were no items of correspondence to be brought to the attention of the Committee.  
04.07
Chairman’s Business
In the absence of the Chair, Dr Dickinson, the Deputy Chair Dr MacPherson had no items to bring to the attention of Committee.
04.08
Treasurer’s Report
The Treasurer reported that the LMC levy had now been received from Coventry but that the levy in respect of Sandwell was still outstanding.  
04.09
Any Other Business
Dr Sterry reported that for referrals to the Royal Orthopaedic Hospital, it is necessary to present x-ray data on a CD and potentially this will result in no referrals from Solihull as the provision of data in this format requires the use of “Pax” which is not available within Solihull.  
The Treasurer reported that in North Staffordshire, local LMC elections had seen the introduction of five new members including two Salaried GPs.  
Dr Walker also commented that in Wolverhampton, of eight applicants for elections, four had been accepted.  Dr Walker reported that there was a general increase in attendance at meetings although women were generally under-represented.  
Dr MacPherson confirmed that following elections in Coventry, a female direct had been appointed and interestingly the new director was currently associated with the Darzi centre. 
04.10
Themed Part : The Structure, Function and Processes of the GPC Office
Mr Isom gave a detailed presentation on the structure of the BMA which included a review of the organisation and an overview of the role of the GPC staff.  
In response to a question posed by the Secretary, Mr Isom confirmed that all queried to GPC are tracked and that a two-day window exists in which the member will either receive a response to the query or will be informed of the progress and status of the query.  
04.11
Press Relations
The Committee proposed that topics to be considered for press releases should include:-


Practice boundaries;


Loss of the family GP;


Social care;


End of life care;


Child protection;  and


The protection of vulnerable adults.

The Secretary is to determine which topic(s) will form the basis of any press release.  

04.12
Date of Next Meeting
19th May 2010
19th AGM and annual dinner (evening meeting at 17:00 hours)






